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AGM and Craft Meeting 
Held via zoom on Thursday, 18th March 2021 at 12.00 noon
AGM Minutes
	
	

	
	1. Apologies for Absence

J Smith, M Hancock, S Adams, J Breach, A James, P Osborn, P Jones 

The Master, Melissa Scott welcomed the RPT members. She commented that she was disappointed that we can’t all meet in person, but zoom does allow new opportunities to communicate. Melissa shared her experiences as Master during the pandemic with online activities, virtual lectures and events, meetings, and very few in person meet ups. The Master has enjoyed joining the RPT regular zoom meetings, which have been very interesting. The livery movement since medieval times has been interested in supporting the craft and this hasn’t changed.  The Master thanked all those turners who took part in the ‘turning for good’ initiative which generated income for the turners and also the charity before Christmas. The Company now has a stock of items to sell at charity events in the future. The Master reminded members about Wizardry in Wood which is happening from 13th to 16th October 2021, which is a wonderful opportunity to show the craft.

The Master finished by thanking John for bringing the RPT to another level and wished him well before he steps down as Chairman.

JBA welcomed everyone to the meeting.

Announced those passing since the last AGM: Reg Sherwin, Don White, Mark Baker and Albert Harrison. 


2.
Motion 1 – Approval of the minutes from the last AGM held online on 24th March 2020
A video of the meeting has been on the website for the last year. The minutes were accepted as a true record, proposed by Dave Willcocks, seconded by Martin Saban-Smith.


3.
Matters Arising 
There were no matters arising.
4.
Financial Report 
Alex Robertson reported that due to the rise in subs, and extra £1,000 had been received. Also, there were more applications during 2020. The reimbursement of subs is where some people forgot to cancel their standing orders for the previous amount. Alex asked everyone to check their standing orders as there should be only one standing order for £48. 

Due to the pandemic, there is not a lot of expenditure. Assessors weren’t travelling, and the craft meeting didn’t take place. The website costs continued, and admin fees are paid for telephone calls, stationary and so on. Expenditure was therefore £3000 down from the previous year, giving a surplus of £5000.

The accounts now stand at a very healthy £14,973. This will grow as more applications to join the RPT are received.
5. Motion 2 - Acceptance of annual accounts
The finance report was accepted unanimously, proposed by Les Symonds, seconded by Dave Willcocks.
6.
Chairman’s Report
Chairman’s Report

I started writing this report on New Year’s Eve. And after thinking back over the last 12 months I was sorely tempted to say that 2020 was cancelled and nothing happened, end of report! But actually things did happen since our last AGM.

Last year’s AGM was put together in a bit of a rush as the country started to lockdown but we coped well and were able to hold a meeting that allowed the minimum business that needed to be conducted.

The impact of the pandemic on the nation’s health has taken its toll, but  as far as I know none of our members have died as a direct result of Covid-19, but as time went on I was made aware that it had started to affect some of our members, not only financially which was bad enough but also mentally. Discussions took place regarding the membership fees and whether we could offer a moratorium on the fees but it was felt that we were still offering the same benefits and the logistics of changing standing orders and then re-instating them once the pandemic was over did not bear thinking about and so other avenues were explored.

I am indebted to the Worshipful Company of Turners, the Master Melissa Scott, the Chairman of the Howe committee Christopher Scott and the Turners’ Company Clerk Alex Robertson for the parts they played to secure a Zoom licence for the RPT. In the first instance as we were unable to travel to London it allowed us to hold committee meetings, so we could continue the business of the RPT but at a reduced cost to both the RPT and the committee members because instead of losing a full day through travelling there and back and holding the meeting we were able to just sit at our computers, start the meeting at the set time and two hours later, once the meeting ended we could go back to work. So a double edged sword, but secondly, it also allowed us to hold meetings where all of the RPT members were invited to attend. Some of these meetings were lively events with members from all over the country talking together for the very first time despite being members for many years. According to many of the emails that I received this was one of the greatest benefits of lockdown. Another direct benefit for our organisation is that it is now easier to be a committee member regardless of where in the country you live, so as long as you have access to the internet there is no longer a need to travel to London to attend committee meetings. So for those that in the past have said you cannot travel to London for meetings now is your chance to take part…or perhaps find another excuse.  :)

I would like to suggest to the incoming chairman that we should purchase another 12 month Zoom contract as for a small outlay it saves the RPT in excess of a couple of thousand pounds and it is a good medium for contacting members and carrying out assessments.

We are also grateful to the Company for the “turning for good” initiative, this involved the Company buying our members work and that work will be sold for charity when some of the events are allowed to take place again. This was a way of helping our members financially in a manner that preserved their dignity which I know was appreciated by many.

Sadly, as the pandemic started to bite some of our senior members decided the time was right to pack away their tools for the last time and we had some resignations. These were not only stalwarts of our organisation but great ambassadors of our craft. And we wish them all a happy retirement. And so a new old guard continues to emerge.

 During lockdown more and more people have taken up turning as a hobby which must be a good thing for the craft but also, as restrictions start to be eased there may well be more enquiries for tuition, after all you can only learn so much from Facebook! But judging from some of the horror stories I have heard during lockdown it won’t be easy, but we are professionals and will point out the errors of their ways and make them into turners….. eventually. Despite lockdown we have continued to recruit new members throughout, and although it has been a bit of a challenge we have managed to conduct assessments via the internet. But I stress that these assessments have not been an easy route in for new members, indeed each have had to be assessed by all three members of the membership committee. As a result of this we are confident that standards have been maintained. When I add Mike’s figures from when he took over from Philip to those dating back to the AGM in 2016 we have had 27 new members. Of these 5 applicants were not accepted following their assessment, however, we introduced an appeals system which allows for a second assessment to be carried out by different assessors, 3 of the previous 5 were reassessed 2 of whom were subsequently invited to join, this was either on appeal or by improving standards or addressing certain areas of their turning. I can also report that just recently another applicant was found not to meet our strict standards, so although we are in need of new members we are not taking those that are found to be wanting. But, it also shows that our appeals procedure works very well as some do get in on appeal but others do not.

On another positive note and again as a direct result of the pandemic, many of us have implemented changes to our businesses. Personally I admit that prior to Covid-19 , despite the protestations of my son, to only playing with Live remote demonstrations and not taking a serious interest in it, but when the issue became forced, I, like many others, bit the bullet and started gathering and setting up the equipment required. This task was made a bit easier by the mini seminars that our webmaster, Martin Saban-Smith, conducted for us. He gave freely of his knowledge and I know that it helped a great many of us, mind you, it may well have convinced others not to go down that route, but either way through his help and guidance we were able to make educated decisions. Martin as the Chairman of the RPT I would like to thank you officially and offer you a vote of thanks on behalf of the RPT.

IRD’s or interactive remote demonstrations are, in my opinion, here to stay. But they are not without their own controversies’, and in due course these will sort themselves out, new groups will be formed and there will be a general agreement on fees and formats. But through IRD’s we now have access to the whole world of woodturning and we should consider how we want to use it to our best advantage, both as individual turners and as the Register of Professional Turners.

So this is my report nearly finished for the last 12 months. I think under the circumstances we have done very well but before I close I do wish to pay tribute to the members of the RPT management committee for the last year as, although they have kept their businesses going during lockdown, the same as most of us have done they have also found the time to keep the RPT going, so thank you for your commitment.

Andy Fortune the Vice-Chairman, Mike Wood the membership secretary, Martin Saban-Smith the webmaster, Andy Pickard the Feedback forms officer and Dave Willcocks as Secretary.

We have 2 other important members of the committee and they are Chris Scott who is the Chairman of the Howe committee and the RPT Treasurer who is also the Clerk to the Turners’ Company. There is one more very important person that I would like to thank and that is Becca Baker. I asked Becca if she would send out the emails for the RPT zoom meetings, just to make sure that I did not fall foul of the GDPR regulations by sending everyone’s email address to every other turner in the world and she has done that very graciously for me and much more besides so Becca please accept my thanks for that. I would also like to thank Les Symonds, who, after taking over from Patricia Spero 2 years ago has put his own stamp on the newsletter and turned it into the fine near quarterly magazine that drops into your inboxes. And of course we cannot forget Richard Findley who has been running the RPT Instagram account since I took over.

This concludes my final report as Chairman of the RPT however , with your indulgence I will make a closing statement at the end of this meeting.

7. Motion 3 – To vote members onto the committee.
Carlyn Lindsay - the motion was accepted unanimously after being proposed by Mary Ashton and seconded by Phil Greenwood

Jay Heryet – the motion was accepted unanimously after being proposed by Phil Irons and seconded by Dave Wilcocks

8. Closing statement by JBA as he steps down as Chairman

I  remember very well the feeling of pride that I had when I was accepted into this magnificent organisation and I can recall feeling a bit overwhelmed when I realised that I was in the same organisation as the extremely talented turners sharing the room with me as I attended my first  AGM at Apothecaries’ hall. Who would have thought then that a few years later I would become the Chairman? And now, five years on I am ready to step down and pass the mantle to someone else.

 They say that new brooms sweep clean, well as the new chairman at the time I wanted to put my stamp on the organisation. And I am pleased to say that the committee members that joined me on that journey were all as committed to the RPT as I was. This made my job easier because it meant that we were all pulling in the same direction and almost immediately we set about building up the RPT to what it is now. Having our own ideas and listening to members we quickly produced a list of things that we wanted to change to try to improve things for the members. At every committee meeting we could see that bit by bit we were reaching our goals. This spurred us on and renewed our determination to keep up this good work.

I will not bore you now with what we did but some of it was quite remarkable. But none of this was achieved by the committee alone, we were not afraid to ask for help or advice when we needed it and that help came in all forms, from members of the RPT and members of the Worshipful Company of Turners, to previous committee members,  to members manning the stand at trade shows, giving health and safety guidance, proposing names for guest speakers, producing a business plan, writing articles for the newsletter, running the newsletter, running the Instagram account and countless other things, it all helped the RPT to progress. And there are too many names for me to mention, but you know who you are and what part you played so thank you to all those that have helped or offered your help over the past 5 years.

During the years of my tenure we have bade farewell to some of our friends and members who have earnt their living at woodturning or have supported partners in their efforts to do so. I have to say the hardest part of being the chairman is listing the names of those that have passed each year even more so when you knew them personally. We know the standards that they upheld during their time as members and the best way we have of demonstrating the love and respect we have for them and showing that we still hold them in high regard is to maintain those standards to the best of our ability. On a positive note though, we have also welcomed new members to join us and so we have begun new friendships built on the fellowship that is peculiar to wood turners and our organisation in particular and long may those friendships last too.

As my time as Chairman of the RPT is  drawing to a close and as this will probably be my last chance to talk to the organisation as a whole  please forgive me if this is a bit long winded . 

We assume that every chairman feels as passionately about the RPT as we do and that they become chairman for the best of reasons, and there may be some out there that reckon they could do a better job of running the organisation than the committee of the day but remember this, they are the ones that stepped up to help run it. Serving on the committee It is not an easy thing to do, and every committee will do things differently the same way as every chairman will run the RPT differently, but it is because of the devotion to the RPT and their donation of time that you should be ready to lend a hand when called upon to do so. It is not good enough to tell the person sitting next to you that there is a better way to do the job, your voice, as a member deserves to be heard so please speak directly to the chairman or members of the committee so that they can hear you clearly as you make suggestions, I can assure you that whoever they are, they will be more grateful for that than hearing it second hand.

 I became the chairman that I thought I would like to see being in charge. I always fought the corner primarily for the organisation and then for individuals within the organisation that needed support. I tried to represent you in the best way I knew how and that was by putting on a professional front, being well turned out whenever I was on official RPT business and being firm but fair in some of the judgements that I was called to make. I even lobbied Parliament on your behalf. Through all this the reputation of the Register of Professional Turners was paramount. I took difficult decisions that resulted in some members deciding to leave but there was no way I was going to please everyone. During the recent upheaval in the country brought on by the Corona Virus I was pleased that, through the support that the Turners’ Company gave to the RPT in the form of a zoom licence, we were able to reach out to more of our members than ever before, giving them moral support and a platform on which to share their experiences. I know this has served to bring the members of our organisation closer together and I know that some of you have shared out some of your work with those that have been short of work for the past few months, I have experience of this myself and I am grateful for it. This is what friendship and professionalism is all about and long may it last.

I am also grateful for the support that the Turners’ Company have given our members through the “Turning for good” scheme. The purchase of items from our members has served to give us hope and lift our spirits as we look for the future we all want and which cannot now be far away.

But turning is about more than earning a living. It gives out benefits that many who do not turn are unaware of. Members of this organisation have helped with the youth training initiative that not only gives young people an insight into the world of creativity but as I have witnessed first-hand it has served to boost their confidence in the world and in their own ability, and I know that on more than one occasion it has helped some young people to gain employment. Wood turning is also being used to help some of this country’s heroes, as they return from conflicts of war mentally and physically broken, woodturning demonstrates to them that there are no physical or mental barriers that cannot be overcome. We all know the therapeutic effect of turning wood and slowly the rest of the world is beginning to catch on. 

I never thought that the last AGM I hosted would be held online. It is not the way I wanted my chairmanship to end but it is by far the best way to safeguard our members, some of which are still in the at risk groups. I am hopeful that our next AGM will be in one of the Guild halls but I am confident that where ever it will be held it will be a good ‘un.

Finally, on a personal note, I was delighted to be made a Freeman of the Worshipful Company of Turners by Presentation, I am truly honoured. And I would like to express my thanks to all of those that sent me their best wishes and congratulations it means a great deal to me. I feel privileged that I have been allowed to be your chairman, it is a mark in my life that I will forever remember with pride and I would like to thank each and every one of you for being a member, as it is you that makes the RPT what it is, thank you for maintaining the standards that we expect from professional turners and thank you for your support over the last five years. If my successor has the same support that I have had then he or she is very lucky indeed. This is most likely not the last you will hear from me but it is for the time being and so for now 

  I would like to wish each and every one of you the very best of health and every success in your businesses in the coming years.

Thankyou.

9.  Any other business
There was no other business
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